STATE BOARD OF HEATING, VENTILATION, AIR-CONDITIONING AND REFRIGERATION CONTRACTORS

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

DATE:
June 13, 2018
TIME:
10:40 a.m.

PLACE:
500 N. Calvert Street

3rd Floor Conference Room

Baltimore, Maryland  21202

PRESENT:
James Berndt
Ezio Rebechi

Charles Smith

Michael Biederman

ABSENT:
James Johnson, Chairman

STAFF
PRESENT:
Robin Bailey, Executive Director 
NaTerra Bailey, Administrative Specialist

Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General 
GUESTS

PRESENT:
Nicholas Cummings, Plumbers and Steamfitters
CALL TO ORDER
Charles Smith, Vice Chairman, called the Business meeting of the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning, and Refrigeration (“HVACR”) Contractors to order at 10:40 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members reviewed the minutes of the April 11, 2018, Business Meeting, MOTION made by Mr. Rebechi, seconded by Mr. Berndt, and unanimously approved the minutes as written.
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORTS
4 Complaints Reviewed:
HVACR 180038- investigation

HVACR 180056- investigation

HVACR 180015- sent to pre-charge

HVACR 180039- investigation

MOTION made by Mr. Rebechi, seconded by Mr. Berndt, and the Board unanimously approved the approved the Complaint Committee report.

Application Review Committee

Eight (8) applications received: six (6) masters and four (4) were approved, one (1) is pending for additional information and one (1) was denied; two (2) journeyman applications both were approved.

MOTION made by Mr. Rebechi, seconded by Mr. Berndt, and the Board unanimously approved the approved the Application Review Committee report.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Executive Director, Robin Bailey, announced that Chairman, James Johnson, will not be present today and she hopes that he is in good health. She also announced that Patricia McCray, the former Board Administrative Officer, has retired and that Naterra Bailey would be temporarily assisting with the Board. Ms. Bailey thanked Ms. McCray for her years of dedicated service. Ms. Bailey introduced the newest Board Member, Mr. Michael Biederman, representing Carroll County. Staff and Board members introduced themselves to Mr. Biederman. 
REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS

PSI exams submitted the following statistical summaries for the month of May 2018:
Candidates Tested

Passed

Failed

Pass %
	Total
	                       55
	24
	28
	44%


Cumulative

	Total
	                       294
	145
	145
	49%


Testing to date

	Total
	                        8886
	3864
	5022
	                   43%


OLD BUSINESS
Ms. Bailey informed the Board that a concept paper would be needed in reference to the previous proposal to mirror the policy of the Home Improvement Commission, limiting the down payment amount to 1/3 of the total job. 

MOTION made by Mr. Rebechi, seconded by Mr. Berndt, to draft a concept paper proposing to mirror the policy of the Home Improvement Commission, limiting the down payment amount. 

Mr. Smith suggested limiting the number of companies that a Master can assign his license to for contracting work. Ms. Kinstler informed the Board that this type of change requires a legislative proposal, and would first require the approval of the Office of the Secretary of DLLR. Ms. Kinstler suggested that Ms. Bailey raise the matter with Occupational & Professional Licensing Commissioner, Victoria Wilkins, and Deputy Commissioner, John Papavasiliou to see if there would be support for this legislative proposal.  Mr. Rebechi questioned whether there was ever a rule allowing a master to assign a license to a specific number of companies. Mr. Smith reminded the Board of a previous comment made stating, “Licensed masters are pulling permits for a price to allow unlicensed individuals to work.” Ms. Kinstler informed the Board members that the Board does not know who the permits are being pulled for and there is no way for the Board to track that information. The Board could pursue regulatory charges against a master who has obtained permits for projects that the licensee is not overseeing, if a complaint is filed. Mr. Smith asked whether the Board had the ability to charge individuals for brokering a license. Ms. Kinstler responded, pursuant to COMAR 09.15.02.02, a licensee who obtains a permit must familiar with the project and available to direct and control all journeyman, apprentices, and others providing services.
Previously The Board discussed the "limited" license category. There have only been 8 applicants for a limited license since 2006. A limited contractor is authorized to provide maintenance and service of HVACR systems, but may not provide installation services or replacement services. Bus. Reg. Art., Md. Code Ann., §§9A-101(o) and 9A-302(d). The Board discussed the possibility of phasing out this license category. Members opined that the limited license was intended to have been a means for individuals who were not able to demonstrate work experience providing installation services, required for master licensure, to be grandfathered into the license program. Eliminating a license category set forth in statute would require legislative action.  Ms. Bailey stated that there is no cost to continue with the program and it should continue because currently there are licensees. Ms. Kinstler asked for justification to eliminate the program. Mr. Smith replied stating, the program is now obsolete. Mr. Rebechi added, that there are many licensees that could benefit from the limited license, holding dual licenses as a restricted master and as a limited licensee. He stated that moving forward the limited license would be referred to those individuals applying for full master license but do not qualify. Ms. Kinstler questioned whether a licensee could hold dual licenses. Ms. Bailey explained that a licensee can hold dual licenses. If a licensee holds a limited license it only qualifies the individual to service and repair machinery but not perform and installations. This is why the individual would still hold the restricted license so if in the future the individual decided to upgrade the license they could.   
NEW BUSINESS

Ms. Kinstler informed the Board that the Plumbing Board will be contacting the Maryland Department of the Environment (MDE) in reference to concerns of standing water in areas such at schools. The Plumbing Board was contacted with concerns about drinking water, at which time the Plumbing Board wished to advise MDE of the danger of Legionella that can be contracted from the standing water in fountains, ventilation systems and cooling towers.  Mr. Smith stated this is another topic for a joint meeting. Ms. Kinstler reiterated that the Plumbing Board will be contacting MDE about this issue. Ms. Bailey asked had there ever been a case of Legionella reported. Mr. Smith replied that there had not been any reports in schools but there have been some in hospitals. Mr. Rebechi stated this issue raises many concerns. Ms. Kinstler assured the Board that their concern would be reflected in the report for the Pluming Board. Ms. Bailey stated that once an agenda is prepared a date could be discussed for a joint meeting with the Plumbing Board.
CORRESPONDENCE
None.
COUNSEL REPORT
None.

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
None.

HEARING 

The Board went into a public hearing session in the matter of HVAC 180022.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
The State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning and Refrigeration (“HVACR”) Contractors (“Board”) went into Executive Session, 500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room, and Baltimore, Maryland 21202 at 11:55 a.m.  The purpose of the meeting was deliberate on the matter of pending litigation matter, Case No.: HVAC-180022.

Upon completion of the Executive Session at 12:17 p.m., Motion was made by Mr. Berndt, seconded by Mr. Rebechi, and unanimously carried, to return Case No.: HVAC-180022 to the Complaint Committee of the Board for further evaluation.
ADJOURNMENT
With no further business, a motion was made by Mr. Biederman, seconded by Mr. Rebechi, and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning, and Refrigeration Contractors adjourn at 12:18 p. m.
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